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TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

DECEMBER 5, 2017
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Dave Fiorentino, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Hugh Curley, Selectmen’s Representative; Ralph Weeks; Joni Kitson; Penny Graham; Len Gilman; Tony Soltani 
Not in Attendance: Joyce Heck; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative, (attending School Board Meeting); Mary Frambach
Other Attendees: Bob Payne; Stewart Yeaton; Nancy Wheeler; Celeste Decker; Virginia Drew
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Library
Bob Payne discussed the proposed Library Budget.  Bob noted that they recently had an appreciation night for the volunteers giving them a mug with a picture of the Library on it.
Bob noted that they have increased the line item for purchase of books by 10% due to the increased cost.
Bob noted circulation is good.  He noted they are also purchasing more large print books for seniors.

The building maintenance is over budget due to lighting and painting.  He noted they did partnership with the Selectmen to install Town water and redoing the driveway.

He noted they do not pay anyone to complete maintenance as they use volunteers to complete the majority of the work.

He noted that water increased as they now have to pay for Town Water.  Penny asked what was being purchased for fixtures.  Bob indicated fshelves for large print books and DVDs.  

Tony thought that Building Maintenance should be reduced, but it was explained that this was for building maintenance.

Tony asked what data bases people were allowed to use at the Library.  It was explained that it was only for normal website with parental controls.

Len noted they are purchasing new books asking if they remove excess books.  Bob noted that they do a book sale and give books away that are not being circulated.  Len asked how the money is noted as income.  Dave asked when the 10% would end, Bob noted that it never would.  Ralph noted that the average cost of a book is $28.00.
Tony noted that books could be downloaded.  It was noted that this does occur, but people want books to read.  Virginia noted that it does cost for people to download many of the books.
The amount of revenues from book sales, etc. were discussed with Marylou noting the revenues earned for 2016 and the expenses from that account that were listed in the Town Report.

Joni noted that people assumed when Kindles came out people would purchase books on line, but it has not happened.  Virginia noted that the Library receives book deals from the publishers.  

Penny asked what technology included, i.e. replacing computers, etc.  Bob noted that they try to replace two or three of the computers each year.  The line also includes costs for the service contract.  He noted that they usually replace the office computers and put the older ones out for public use.
Ralph noted they are waiting for employee health insurance costs.  Joni noted that open enrollment is still occurring.
Marylou asked the number of employees, Bob noted two full time and 4-part time.  Ralph asked the number of volunteers, Bob noted about 30.

Bob noted that programs are becoming a very substantial part of the Library.  He noted that Friends of the Library also help with the programming costs.  The programs occurring were noted.  Virginia noted that the teen program has a very good attendance.  

Bob noted that there are over 700 people that use the Library building after hours.  

Fire Department

Chief Yeaton discussed the Fire Department budget.  He noted that the salary line was reduced due to employee changes.  The salaries range from $13.00 to $21.24 per hour.  Currently the Department has two Paramedics.  Chief Yeaton noted the part time salary was increased to $13.00/hour from $12.00.  He noted how the stipends for the volunteers are determined.

The Board of Selectmen increased the Chief’s salary by $532.00.  

Chief Yeaton noted that one of the full timers is no longer in the State Retirement System, but paying into Social Security.

Chief Yeaton noted he has to have work completed on the generator in 2018.  Len asked the age of the generator, it is 12 to 13 years old.  It was discussed that they would not require a larger generator when this one would need to be replaced.  The Chief felt he could obtain a grant for a new generator.  He noted that he could take money from the major equipment fund.  He noted that grants come with conditions.

Chief Yeaton noted the dispatch formula has changed more toward a user fee with Epsom being a larger user.  He noted that Epsom is 96 calls over last year as of November 30.

Chief Yeaton noted that they have installed the new furnace.  Len noted that the fuel line should be changed to propane rather than oil.  Chief Yeaton noted the furnace cost was approximately $21,000.00 with some of the cost being donated.

Chief Yeaton noted that the deck on the balcony will have to be replaced.  He noted that they no longer rent the hall to outside groups.  He is not sure how they will treat the area.
Ralph asked about vehicle replacement.  Chief Yeaton noted that they would have a Warrant Article for ambulance replacement.  The cost will be approximately $293,000.00.  The money is available in the ambulance fund with no money being required from tax dollars.  Chief Yeaton discussed the new technologies they have available in the ambulance.

Chief Yeaton noted he did not know of any areas where he could cut.  He noted that volunteers help to keep the budget down.

Tony asked the number of full time positions, Chief Yeaton noted 5.  He noted they have different qualifications.  Tony asked the ranks of the full-time employees with Chief Yeaton noting they have 2 Paramedics, 1 Advanced Firefighter EMT and 2 Firefighter EMTs.

Chief Yeaton noted that the stipends for the volunteers is based upon the amount of calls, etc. that they respond to.
Chief Yeaton noted the Department will be offering an EMT class after the first of the year.

Penny asked how much money was in the ambulance fund, it is approximately $300,000.00.  Len asked what would be the next vehicle to be replaced.  Chief Yeaton noted the Forestry truck and then the tanker.  Chief Yeaton discussed that having water to fight fires is an issue in the Town.

Ralph asked about the AEDs in the community buildings.  Chief Yeaton discussed that most of the buildings have them.
Tony noted that dispatch is a high number.  He asked how it works, Chief Yeaton noted that it goes to the 911 dispatch for fire and medical it is transferred to Capital Area Dispatch.

Tony asked about the coverage at the station.  Chief Yeaton noted that it varies.  He indicated that many nights there is one person at the station from 6 to midnight.  He noted there are times when they rely on volunteers. 

Tony asked the typical schedule for a month.  Marylou noted that Chief Yeaton could write something out for a month and it could be e-mailed to the Committee.  It varies by personnel.

Minutes of November 16, 2017
The minutes of November 16, 2017 were reviewed and amended.

Ralph motioned to approve the minutes of November 16, 2017 as amended, Dave seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Ralph requested there not be Budget Committee meetings on the same night as a School Board Meetings. It was noted that a member of the committee is a School Board member and is unable to attend the Budget Committee meeting. It was noted that many people would like to attend the School Board meetings.  Marylou noted the School Board added a meeting tonight.  It was discussed that the School Board is meeting on December 12 also.  The issues were discussed.
Hugh motioned to adjourn, Ralph seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Marylou adjourned the meeting at 7:51 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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